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SUBJECT

Today’s meeting will provide an update on the Eastside Rail Corridor (ERC) Regional Advisory Council (RAC) planning process, and then will focus on the Sonoma Marin Area Rail Transit (SMART) development of a 70-mile rail/trail corridor in California. Bill Gamlen, Chief Engineer from SMART, will be in attendance to provide a briefing on SMART’s planning, implementation to date, and lessons learned.

SUMMARY

In February 2013, the County finalized the purchase of 15.6 miles of fee simple interest and a 3.9-mile trail easement on the ERC from the Port of Seattle. The transaction also included related agreements with Puget Sound Energy and the City of Redmond. 

To ensure that the vision for the ERC as a multi-use corridor of regional significance would be realized during planning and development, the Council adopted Motion 13801, which formed a Regional Advisory Council (RAC) made up of representatives of each of the owners of the railbanked portion of the ERC: King County, Sound Transit, City of Redmond, City of Kirkland, and Puget Sound Energy. 

The RAC has been meeting since February. To date, the RAC has heard presentations from the ERC owners, as well as from adjacent, non-owner jurisdictions (Renton, Bellevue, Woodinville, Snohomish County) on their plans and visions for the corridor; from the technical staff team on planning workshops conducted for each segment of the corridor; and from representatives of similar multi-use corridors around the country on their planning and development processes and the lessons they learned. Additionally, they have previewed case studies from around the country, including visitors from the Springwater Corridor in Portland, OR; and the Southwest Light Rail Transit corridor in Minneapolis, MN. The RAC will present recommendations for next steps in late September.

Today’s COW briefing will augment the RAC’s process with a presentation on the Sonoma Marin Area Rail Transit (SMART) corridor.

BACKGROUND

RAC Planning Process for Multiple Uses. Throughout the course of a decade planning for the preservation of the ERC, the Council has stressed the importance of multiple uses along the ERC, including rail, trail, and utilities. This concept of multi-use has been incorporated into every agreement and transaction the County has adopted, and is currently guiding the work of the Regional Advisory Council (RAC), through which King County is working with the other owners of the railbanked portion of the corridor.

The RAC adopted a charter to articulate the corridor owners’ shared vision for a multi-use corridor, noting that:

· The ERC provides contiguous public ownership of the southern, railbanked portion of the corridor. This ownership creates an opportunity for direct and contiguous land use and multi-modal transportation connection to the communities of Renton, Bellevue, Kirkland, Redmond, Woodinville, Snohomish County, and King County;

· The ERC provides an opportunity to connect jobs, housing and transportation across multiple communities and within communities; 

· The ERC has the potential to meet future mobility needs by providing regional connections to South, East and North King County through high capacity transit, other transit, biking, walking, and hiking trails, that will enhance livability in those communities;

· The ERC could also provide for a regional trail system that could extend into Snohomish and Skagit counties to the north and Pierce County to the south;

· The ERC is a regional utility corridor that is crucial for needed utility services, including natural gas, electricity, water, and wastewater;

· The ERC provides a multi-generational opportunity to support walkable, compact, and connected communities;

· The ERC can be used to enhance and protect the environment, as well as to improve public health through increased opportunities to bike and walk; 

· The ERC provides a regional opportunity to connect historically disadvantaged and geographically disparate communities and centers; 

· The ERC’s southern portion was “railbanked” for possible resumption of interstate freight service under the federal National Trails Act, and is subject to the legal obligations imposed by it; and

· The ERC will become a model for how a regional process can recognize and respect the plans and work of all owners of the corridor, and integrate them into the larger regional context.

To facilitate planning for multiple uses, the RAC has organized a process over the last six months that has included:

· Presentations on rail and utilities (Rail 101, Utilities 101), focusing on the basic facilities, operations, and an estimation of the dynamic “envelopes” of space needed between different types of uses.

· Presentations from each owner (King County, Sound Transit, Puget Sound Energy, City of Kirkland, City of Redmond) on its history with and vision for the corridor and its plans for moving forward. 

For Redmond, which has already completed a master planning process and for Kirkland, which is currently in the midst of master planning, those presentations included more detailed information on the cities’ plans and next steps.

· Presentations from adjacent, non-owner jurisdictions – including City of Renton, City of Bellevue, City of Woodinville, and Snohomish County – to share information about surrounding land uses, anticipated growth and economic development, and those jurisdictions’ vision for the corridor.

· Site visits and planning workshops for technical staff in the areas owned by King County and Sound Transit, which included detailed information-gathering on topography, corridor width, surrounding land uses and utilities, planned growth and economic development adjacent to the corridor, and the identification of constraints and opportunities. Redmond and Kirkland also shared information about local conditions and their planning processes.

· Public comment, through a web site, testimony at RAC meetings, and an Open House that will be held on July 31 from 5:30-7:30 PM at Bellevue City Hall.

· Summary information about multi-use rail-trail corridors in other parts of the county, as well as presentations from representatives of several of those corridors, including the Springwater Corridor in Portland, OR; and the Southwest Light Rail Transit line in Minneapolis, MN. (See Attachment 1.)

This COW presentation will continue that process by providing information about the Sonoma Marin Area Rail Transit (SMART) corridor. This evening, a RAC-sponsored Open House, which is being held at Bellevue City Hall, will invite discussion with and comments from interested members of the public.

The RAC will consider draft recommendations for next steps at its meeting on September 4, and will work to identify consensus recommendations by September 25.
ANALYSIS

Today’s presentation will be made by Bill Gamlen, the Chief Engineer for the Sonoma Marin Area Rail Transit (SMART) corridor. SMART will be a 70-mile rail-trail corridor, mostly located along Highway 101 north of San Francisco, from Cloverdale to the Larkspur Ferry. SMART is constructing the corridor in phases, as the map below shows. 
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Phase 1. A total of 38 miles with nine stations from North Santa Rosa to San Rafael is currently under construction. SMART is replacing the rails, upgrading bridges, building stations, developing an Operations & Maintenance Center, and constructing a recreational trail adjacent to the rail bed. Service is anticipated to begin in 2015 or 2016.

Phase 2. The remaining 32 miles and five stations on the north and south ends of the corridor will be constructed as funding is available. 

Multi-use Corridor. The SMART corridor will be used for three purposes:

· [image: ]Passenger rail service will operate during the morning and evening rush hours, with some limited mid-day service. This rail service will use diesel multiple unit (DMU) train cars that will run on standard gauge track, for a service similar to Sound Transit’s Sounder commuter rail. Because the corridor has only one set of tracks, commuter rail headway will be limited to 30 minutes.

· Freight rail will share the tracks with passenger service on a 42-mile segment of the corridor through a shared easement.

· A recreational trail for bicycles and pedestrians will be developed along the length of the corridor. Because of challenges posed by steep slopes, narrow bridges and trestles, and “pinch points” (places where the right-of-way is less than 100 feet wide), approximately 17 miles of the trail will be located off the actual corridor.

Regional Governance. Like the ERC, the SMART corridor spans many jurisdictions. SMART has developed a regional governance model to manage planning and development. This regional agency, the Sonoma Marin Area Rail Transit (SMART) District, was created by the California State Assembly in 2003. The SMART District is governed by a 12-member Board that includes: 

· Two county supervisors from Marin County;
· Two county supervisors from Sonoma County; 
· Three appointed City Council members from Marin County;
· Three appointed City Council members from Sonoma County; and 
· Two representatives from the Golden Gate Bridge District.

In addition, SMART has a Citizens Oversight Committee, and the SMART District coordinates closely with the North Coast Railroad Authority (NCRA), which owns the freight easement and will operate the freight service in the corridor.

Local Approval. Local funding for SMART is provided by a voter-approved 20-year, 0.25% sales tax. Because this sales tax needed a 2/3 majority at the polls, SMART had to submit it twice before it was approved:

· Measure R – November 2006. The first submittal to the voters received 65.3% positive, just under the 2/3 majority required.

· Measure Q – November 2008. The second submittal to the voters received 69.3% positive.

[image: ]Due to the recession, sales tax revenues were lower than expected during the early years of the ballot measure. As a result, the project will be developed in phases (as the map on page 4 of this staff report shows), and construction of Phase 1 will be extended through 2016 rather than being complete in 2014. SMART notes that Phase 1 of the project will connect the region’s major employment centers and is expected to serve 70 to 80 percent of the potential riders of the full system.

The local sales tax is anticipated to generate approximately $845 million over 20 years for construction and operations. Construction is anticipated to total approximately $590 million, including $91 million for the recreational trail. 


See Attachments 2 and 3 for more information about SMART.

ATTACHMENTS

1. Comparison of Multi-use Corridors
2. SMART Frequently Asked Questions
3. SMART Project Overview Brochure
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